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BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS  
WASHOE COUNTY, NEVADA 

 
TUESDAY  10:00 A.M. MAY 15, 2012 
 
PRESENT: 

Robert Larkin, Chairman 
Bonnie Weber, Vice Chairperson 
John Breternitz, Commissioner 

Kitty Jung, Commissioner 
David Humke, Commissioner 

 
Nancy Parent, Chief Deputy Clerk 

Katy Simon, County Manager 
Paul Lipparelli, Legal Counsel 

 
 The Washoe County Board of Commissioners convened at 10:00 a.m. in 
regular session in the Commission Chambers of the Washoe County Administration 
Complex, 1001 East Ninth Street, Reno, Nevada. Following the Pledge of Allegiance to 
the flag of our Country, the Chief Deputy Clerk called the roll and the Board conducted 
the following business: 
 
12-397 AGENDA ITEM 3 – PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
Agenda Subject: “Public Comment. Comment heard under this item will be limited 
to two minutes per person and may pertain to matters both on and off the 
Commission agenda. The Commission will also hear public comment during 
individual action items, with comment limited to two minutes per person.  
Comments are to be made to the Commission as a whole.” 
 
 Lonnie Feemster, Reno-Sparks National Association for the Advancement 
of Colored People (NAACP) representative, said he received many calls from NAACP 
members, family, and friends who used the Duncan/Traner Community Library. He 
stated their concern was the Library only provided community access five hours per week 
as it was; and the area critically needed the Library to promote literacy and to get young 
people engaged in loving to study and learn, because there was a direct correlation 
between low academic achievement and incarceration. He said he was here today to 
ensure the Commission received the community’s input regarding how important the 
Library was to families lacking other resources. He asked the Board to keep this need in 
mind when determining what the County’s budget would be. 
 
 Sam Dehne addressed the Board regarding the County’s budget.  
 
 Darryl Feemster pleaded with the Commission to keep the Duncan/Traner 
Community Library open. He said the Library was one of the few resources in the 
northeast area of the community, and it had a significant impact on the students at the 
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school. He stated he was a member of the Reno Cigar Lions Club (RCL), which provided 
computers for low income children to take home. He said the RCL made the school the 
focus of that effort because the members recognized very few, if any, of those children 
had computers at home. He stated the RCL placed computers in the homes of 100 
students, but the students needed the support of the Library to learn how to access the 
Internet. He said he disagreed with the Library Director saying that having a staff 
member for five hours a week at the Duncan/Traner Community Library was not the best 
use of public dollars. 
 
12-398 AGENDA ITEM 4 – ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
Agenda Subject: “Commissioners'/Manager's Announcements, Requests for 
Information, Topics for Future Agendas, Statements Relating to Items Not on the 
Agenda and any ideas and suggestions for greater efficiency, cost effectiveness and 
innovation in County government.  (No discussion among Commissioners will take 
place on this item.)” 
 
 Katy Simon, County Manager, shared comments from a family regarding 
Joti Bhakta’s, Social Services Supervisor in Senior Services, positive role during their 
Mother’s passing, and from Cynthia Albright, who worked in the local development 
community, to the Public Works staff for the work they did on reviewing and 
commenting on applications. She said John Murray, Sierra Fire Protection District 
Logistics Technician, was commended for his assistance to an elderly motorist stranded 
in Washoe Valley. 
 
 Commissioner Weber asked the Manager to explain for the public the role 
of the Library Board of Trustees. Ms. Simon said funding was provided by the Board of 
County Commissioners, but the Trustees decided how those funds would be used and 
made the decisions regarding programming, operations, and library hours. She stated the 
information provided to the Commission regarded eight vacant positions being reduced 
and the possible closure of smaller libraries and/or reduced hours. She advised Library 
Director Arnie Maurins would be present later in the meeting to answer questions. 
Chairman Larkin noted that discussion would take place during Agenda Item 15, 
Recommended Final Budget for FY 2012-13.  
 
 Commissioner Humke stated the Primary Election was being held on June 
12, 2012. He said the cutoff for registering by mail was May 12, 2012, but people could 
still register in person at the office of the Registrar of Voters until May 22, 2012.  
 
 Commissioner Humke requested a report about the mitigation efforts 
being done by public and private landowners to prevent flooding from happening in the 
areas burned during the two recent fires. He advised the staff at Bartley Ranch Regional 
Park engaged in a fantastic volunteer effort to replant the areas destroyed by fire.  
 
 Commissioner Weber said in January 2012, she requested a discussion 
regarding the Citizen Advisory Boards (CAB’s). Ms. Simon said staff was interviewing 
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the Commissioners to obtain their input on where they saw the CAB’s going. She said the 
intent was to have an agenda item in June 2012.  
 
 Commissioner Weber stated the Nevada Association of Counties (NACO) 
was meeting monthly in different counties throughout the year. She stated the National 
Association of Counties (NACo) was looking for commissioners to participate in 
different steering committees. She said she wanted to serve on the Transportation 
Committee, and she suggested Commissioner Humke serve on the Justice and Law 
Enforcement Committee. She stated there were many committees, and she hoped the 
Commissioners would consider serving on some of them. She said there was a Western 
Region Committee at the national level, which was proposing to have a quarterly 
conference call to discuss what was happening in the region and what could be done to 
work together. She stated the State was looking at merging the two regional Workforce 
Investment Boards, and there would be a presentation and discussion at the next NACO 
Board meeting on whether or not that was a good idea. She said the next meeting was 
scheduled for the third Friday in June.  
 
 Chairman Larkin requested an update on the status regarding the reversion 
of the Sky Ranch Park back to the original owner. He noted Tom Pagnano, Lt. Colonel in 
the Civil Air Patrol, passed away two weeks ago, and he requested a tribute resolution be 
prepared and scheduled for mid-June for Lt. Colonel Pagnano. He stated his passing was 
a great loss to the community. 
 
12-399 AGENDA ITEM 5 – PROCLAMATION 
 
Agenda Subject: “Proclamation--May 26 - June 3, 2012 as Lake Tahoe Basin 
Wildfire Awareness Week--Fire Services Coordinator. (Commission District 1.)” 
 
  Commissioner Breternitz read and presented the Proclamation to Fire 
Chief Mike Brown, North Lake Tahoe Fire Protection District (NLTFPD). Chief Brown 
thanked the Commission for the Proclamation. He said the NLTFPD usually started its 
fire prevention efforts later in the season to try and get more participation from the 
homeowners owning second homes. He stated surviving a wildfire was the responsibility 
of each homeowner, and the NLTFPD had a lot of ways planned for getting the word out 
that the homeowners were responsible for the safety of their properties.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5 be adopted. 
 
 CONSENT AGENDA – AGENDA ITEMS 6A THROUGH 6G(3) 
 
10:33 a.m. Commissioner Humke left the meeting prior to the vote on the Consent 

Agenda. 
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12-400 AGENDA ITEM 6A 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve minutes for the Board of County Commissioners' 
meeting of April 10, 2012.” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 6A be approved. 
 
12-401 AGENDA ITEM 6B – LIBRARY  
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve request to donate surplus items to the Friends of 
Washoe County Library--Library. (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
  Commissioner Jung said the Commission wanted to acknowledge the 
County also made donations to other organizations. She advised the County’s Library 
System was donating surplus items to the Friends of the Washoe County Library, which 
was a non-profit that raised money for the Washoe County Library System. 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 6B be approved. 
 
12-402 AGENDA ITEM 6C(1) – COMMUNITY SERVICES 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve request to initiate proceedings to amend the Washoe 
County Code (Chapter 100-Building Codes) to adopt the 2009 International Energy 
Conservation Code effective on July 1, 2012; and direct the County Clerk to submit 
the request to the District Attorney for preparation of a proposed ordinance, 
pursuant to Washoe County Code sections 2.030 and 2.040--Building and 
Safety/Clerk.  (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 6C(1) be approved and directed. 
 
12-403 AGENDA ITEM 6C(2) – COMMUNITY SERVICES 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve Washoe County Commission Chair Larkin’s 
recommendation to reappoint James Barnes to the Washoe County Planning 
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Commission representing At-Large South of the Truckee River for a term 
beginning July 1, 2012, and ending June 30, 2016, or until such time as a successor is 
appointed--Community Development.  (Commission Districts 1, 2, 3 and 5.)”  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that James 
Barnes be reappointed to the Washoe County Planning Commission representing At-
Large South of the Truckee River for a term beginning July 1, 2012, and ending June 30, 
2016, or until such time as a successor is appointed. 
 
12-404 AGENDA ITEM 6C(3) – COMMUNITY SERVICES 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve County Commission Chair Larkin’s recommendation to 
reappoint Kim Toulouse to the Washoe County Board of Adjustment representing 
County Commission District 5 for a term beginning July 1, 2012, and ending June 
30, 2016, or until such time as a successor is appointed--Community Development.  
(Commission District 5.)” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Kim 
Toulouse be reappointed to the Washoe County Board of Adjustment representing 
County Commission District 5 for a term beginning July 1, 2012, and ending June 30, 
2016, or until such time as a successor is appointed. 
 
12-405 AGENDA ITEM 6C(4) – COMMUNITY SERVICES 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve reappointment of Washoe County Planning 
Commissioner Roy Hibdon to the Truckee Meadows Regional Planning 
Commission to a second full term commencing on July 1, 2012, and expiring on 
June 30, 2015, or until such time as a successor is appointed--Community 
Development. (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that 
Washoe County Planning Commissioner Roy Hibdon be reappointed to the Truckee 
Meadows Regional Planning Commission to a second full term commencing on July 1, 
2012, and expiring on June 30, 2015, or until such time as a successor is appointed. 
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12-406 AGENDA ITEM 6C(5) – COMMUNITY SERVICES 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve Extension Agreement between Washoe County and 
Washoe Ranch Properties, LLC, deferring the application and processing of a 
tentative map (TM 10-19-97 - Ophir Lakes) until June 1, 2014, to facilitate the 
possible sale of the property (part of the formers Winters Ranch in Washoe Valley) 
to the United States for conservations/open space--Community Development. 
(Commission District 2).” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 6C(5) be approved. 
 
12-407 AGENDA ITEM 6C(6) – COMMUNITY SERVICES 
 
Agenda Subject: “Award bid for the 2012/2013 Street Cut Pavement Repair Project 
for the Incline Village Area to West Coast Paving, Inc., the lowest responsive, 
responsible bidder [$73,000.00 - Funding Source is the Roads Special Revenue Fund 
- Street Cut Permit Fees]--Public Works.  (Commission District 1.)” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 6C(6) be awarded.  
 
12-408 AGENDA ITEM 6C(7) – COMMUNITY SERVICES 
 
Agenda Subject: “Adopt and execute five Resolutions Accepting Irrevocable Offer 
of  Real Property for Use as a Public Street [Portions of Spanish Springs Valley 
Ranches Unit 1, Division of Land Map No. 20, 6.1 miles of roadway; Portions of 
Spanish Springs Valley Ranches Unit 2, Division of Land Map No. 23, 6.9 miles of 
roadway; Irrevocable Offer of Dedication for portion of Encanto Drive, Recorded 
Document No. 4054215, 3.97 acres; Irrevocable Offer of Dedication for a portion of 
Encanto Drive, Recorded Document No. 4054216, 1,972 square feet; Irrevocable 
Offer of Dedication for a portion of Valle de Sol Blvd, Recorded Document No. 
4054217, 1,118 square feet] for use as public street rights- of-way including 
Barranca Drive, Encanto Drive, Encanto Court, Los Arboles Lane, Quivera Lane, 
Capistrano Drive, a portion of Alamosa Drive, Valle Verde Drive, Agua Fria Drive, 
Rio Seco Lane, El Molino Drive, Los Pinos Drive, Valle De Sol Blvd, La Mancha 
Drive, La Jolla Lane, a portion of La Posada Drive, Cielo Vista Drive, and Piedras 
Drive for Special Assessment District No. 32 (Spanish Springs Valley Ranches 
Roads); and authorize the Acting Public Works Director to record the Resolutions--
Public Works.  (Commission District 4.)” 
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  Chairman Larkin commented this agenda item was the culmination of 
Special Assessment District (SAD) 32. He noted Agenda Item 12 was to pay AT&T to 
relocate telephone facilities for SAD 32. He said the project should be completed by the 
fall of 2012, and he requested a status update later in the summer. 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 6C(7) be adopted, executed, and authorized. The Resolutions for same are attached 
hereto and made a part of the minutes thereof. 
 
12-409 AGENDA ITEM 6D(1) – FINANCE 
  
Agenda Subject: “Acknowledge receipt of the 30th Annual Certificate of 
Achievement for Excellence in Financial Reporting from the Government Finance 
Officers Association of the United States and Canada for the County’s 
Comprehensive Annual Financial Report for the Fiscal Year ended June 30, 2011--
Comptroller.  (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 Commissioner Jung felt it was important the receipt of the 30th Annual 
Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in Financial Reporting from the Government 
Finance Officers Association of the United States and Canada for the County’s 
Comprehensive Annual Financial Report for the Fiscal Year ended June 30, 2011 be 
acknowledged. She said the Comptroller and the Finance Director, and the Director’s 
team, should be commended for that achievement, which was a very high honor to 
receive.  
  
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 6D(1) be acknowledged. 
 
12-410 AGENDA ITEM 6D(2) – FINANCE 
 
Agenda Subject: “Acknowledge appropriation adjustments within the Washoe 
County Capital Facilities Tax Fund [no fiscal impact].  (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 Commissioner Weber felt this item needed to be further explained for the 
public. Sherri Mendez, Finance Director, stated this item was an appropriation adjustment 
related to the Sparks Justice Court. She advised initially $3 million was budgeted for the 
Sparks Justice Court, but the final plans came in at $3.35 million. Commissioner Weber 
said that information should have been included in the agenda’s explanation of the item.  
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 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 6D(2) be acknowledged. 
 
12-411 AGENDA ITEM 6E(1) – MANAGER 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve Memorandum of Agreement between Washoe County 
and Washoe County Senior Services for a Washoe County Human Services 
Consortium grant [$14,972] for Fiscal Year 2011-2012; authorize the Director of 
Senior Services to sign and accept the award and direct the Finance Department to 
make the appropriate budget adjustments--County Grants Administrator. (All 
Commission Districts.)” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 6E(1) be approved, authorized, and directed. 
 
12-412 AGENDA ITEM 6E(2) – MANAGER 
 
Agenda Subject: “Acknowledge receipt of an update report on the status of the 
Washoe County American Recovery and Reinvestment Act 2009 (Stimulus) projects 
for January through March 2012--County Grants Administrator. (All Commission 
Districts.)” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 6E(2) be acknowledged. 
 
12-413 AGENDA ITEM 6E(3) – MANAGER 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve the Washoe County Grant Management Policy Manual-
-County Grants Administrator.  (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 6E(3) be approved. 
 



MAY 15, 2012  PAGE 9   

12-414 AGENDA ITEM 6F(1) – SHERIFF 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve request by the Washoe County Sheriff's Office through 
the County Clerk pursuant to Washoe County Code 2.030 to approve a request to 
amend the Washoe County Code (Chapter 54) concerning Alarm Registration and 
False Alarms by deleting the provision found in WCC 54.040(5)(d) that waived the 
registration fee and by modifying appendix A Fee Schedule by deleting the 
provision relating to waiver of registration fees and directing the Clerk to submit 
the request to the District Attorney for preparation of a proposed ordinance 
pursuant to Washoe County Code 2.040--Clerk. (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 6F(1) be approved  and directed.  
 
12-415 AGENDA ITEM 6F(2) – SHERIFF 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve Sheriff's Security Agreement between the Pyramid Lake 
Paiute Tribal Police and the County of Washoe on behalf of the Washoe County 
Sheriff's Office to provide civilian staff for dispatch services, uniformed Sheriff 
Deputy for security and a Search and Rescue boat for Patrol during the Pyramid 
Lake Symbiosis event to be held May 17, 2012 through May 22, 2012 [no cost to 
Washoe County].  (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
  Commissioner Humke said after consulting with the Board’s Legal 
Counsel, he believed he needed to disclose a possible conflict regarding this agenda item. 
He advised he represented High Rock Security, Oakland, California, in a separate 
contract negotiation with the Symbiosis event, and he discussed their contract with 
certain Washoe County Sheriff’s Office officials. He said because of the potential 
appearance of a conflict regarding this agenda item, he would not be voting on it. 
Commissioner Humke left the meeting before the vote on this item occurred.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 6F(2) be approved. 
 
12-416 AGENDA ITEM 6F(3) – SHERIFF 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve Agreement for Contract Legal Services between the 
County of Washoe (on behalf of the Washoe County Sheriff’s Office) and Patrick 
Dolan [$80,730] for July 1, 2012 to June 30, 2013.  (All Commission Districts.)” 
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 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 6F(3) be approved.  
 
12-417 AGENDA ITEM 6F(4) – SHERIFF 
 
Agenda Subject: “Accept monetary donations [$4,835.16] to Washoe County 
Regional Animal Services for the period of January 1, 2012 through March 31, 2012 
to be used for the humane care and treatment of stray, abandoned, sick and/or 
injured animals received at the shelter; and if accepted, express appreciation for 
these thoughtful contributions and direct the Finance Department to make the 
appropriate budget adjustments--Animal Services.  (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 Commissioner Jung expressed her appreciation for the monetary donations 
on behalf of the Board.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
  
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 6F(4) be accepted, expressed, and directed. 
 
12-418 AGENDA ITEM 6F(5) – SHERIFF 
 
Agenda Subject: “Accept Fiscal Year 2012 Local Edward Byrne Memorial Justice 
Assistance Grant (JAG) funds [$63,810, no County match] for purchase of Law 
Enforcement equipment, Law Enforcement related training and travel, and 
personnel costs including overtime and part time/hourly intermittent personnel that 
are currently grant funded; and if accepted, approve Interlocal Agreement between 
the City of Reno, on behalf of the Reno Police Department, Washoe County, on 
behalf of the Washoe County Sheriff’s Office and City of Sparks, on behalf of the 
Sparks Police Department for the Management and Disposition of 2012 Justice 
Assistance Grant (JAG) Program Award.  (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item  6F(5) be accepted and approved. The Interlocal Agreement for same is attached 
hereto and made a part of the minutes thereof. 
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12-419 AGENDA ITEM 6G(1) – TREASURER 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve Resolution directing County Treasurer to give notice of 
the sale of properties subject to the lien of a delinquent assessment; ratifying all 
actions previously taken; and providing other matters properly relating thereto 
(special assessment districts: WCAD 23 – Arrowcreek Water, WCAD 32 – Spanish 
Springs Valley Ranch Rd, WCAD 35 – Rhodes Road, WCAD 37 – Spanish Springs 
Sewer Phase 1A.) (Commission Districts 2, 4 and 5.)” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 6G(1) be approved. The Resolution for same is attached hereto and made a part of 
the minutes thereof.  
 
12-420 AGENDA ITEM 6G(2) – TREASURER 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve Interlocal Agreement between the County of Washoe 
and the Sierra Fire Protection District for the investment of funds in the Washoe 
County Investment Pool [no fiscal impact].  (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 6G(2) be approved. The Interlocal Agreement for same is attached hereto and made 
a part of the minutes thereof. 
 
12-421 AGENDA ITEM 6G(3) – TREASURER 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve Interlocal Agreement between the County of Washoe 
and the Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District for the investment of funds in the 
Washoe County Investment Pool [no fiscal impact].  (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 6G(3) be approved. The Interlocal Agreement for same is attached hereto and made 
a part of the minutes thereof. 
 
 BLOCK VOTE – AGENDA ITEMS 9, 10, 11, 12, AND 13 
 
10:35 a.m.  Commissioner Humke returned during the Manager’s reading of the 

block vote items. 



PAGE 12  MAY 15, 2012  

12-422 AGENDA ITEM 9 – TRUCKEE RIVER FLOOD MANAGEMENT 
AUTHORITY 

 
Agenda Subject: “Recommendation to approve Employment Agreement between 
the County of Washoe, the Truckee River Flood Management Authority and Jay 
Aldean to fill the vacant Executive Director position for the Flood Management 
Authority; authorize the expenditure from the 1/8 cent sales tax dedicated to the 
Truckee River Flood Management Authority--Truckee River Flood Management 
Authority.  (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Weber, seconded by Commissioner 
Breternitz, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 9 be approved 
and authorized. 
 
12-423 AGENDA ITEM 10 – COMMUNITY SERVICES/REGIONAL 

PARKS AND OPEN SPACE 
 
Agenda Subject: “Recommendation to consideration and possible approval of a 
request for sponsorship of Artown 2012, including waiver of park facility rental fees 
and printing services [not to exceed $7,000 of in-kind costs]--Community 
Services/Regional Parks and Open Space.  (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Weber, seconded by Commissioner 
Breternitz, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 10 be approved. 
 
12-424 AGENDA ITEM 11 – COMMUNITY SERVICES/REGIONAL 

PARKS AND OPEN SPACE 
 
Agenda Subject: “Recommendation to release the specific capital restriction on $1 
million dollars of Parks Capital Funds provided by the sale of Sierra Sage Golf 
Course water rights; authorize the equivalent transfer of cash to the Other 
Restricted Fund 270 for purposes of on-going maintenance of new facilities 
constructed in the North Valleys Regional Park; authorize investment income to be 
allocated to these funds retroactive to October 25, 2011 and on an on-going basis; 
authorize the Finance Department to make all appropriate cash transfers and 
adjustments--Community Services/Regional Parks and Open Space.  (Commission 
District 5.)” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
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 On motion by Commissioner Weber, seconded by Commissioner 
Breternitz, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 11 be approved 
and authorized. 
 
12-425 AGENDA ITEM 12 – COMMUNITY SERVICES/PUBLIC WORKS 
 
Agenda Subject: “Recommendation to approve funding to AT&T for the relocation 
of telephone facilities for Special Assessment District No. 32 (Spanish Springs Valley 
Ranches Roads) [not to exceed $385,000, funding source is the Capital Improvement 
Fund, Project SA599320]; and if approved, authorize the Acting Public Works 
Director to execute an amended agreement with AT&T as agent for Washoe 
County--Community Services/Public Works.  (Commission District 4.)” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Weber, seconded by Commissioner 
Breternitz, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 12 be approved 
and authorized.  
 
12-426 AGENDA ITEM 13 – FINANCE/RISK MANAGEMENT 
 
Agenda Subject: “Recommendation to award Request for Proposal No. Contract 
2811-12 for Third-Party Claims Administration Services for Washoe County’s Self-
Insured Workers’ Compensation Program to Cannon Cochran Management 
Services Inc. (CCMSI) [estimated amount $52,394 annually, for a total estimated 
amount of $157,182 for three years]; and if approved, authorize Chairman to 
execute three year Service Agreement between Washoe County and Cannon 
Cochran Management Services, Inc., with two one-year renewal options, at the 
discretion of the County--Finance/Risk Management.  (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Weber, seconded by Commissioner 
Breternitz, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 13 be approved, 
authorized, and executed. 
 
12-427 AGENDA ITEM 14 
 
Agenda Subject: “Consideration of departmental budget appeals and possible 
direction to staff:   District Court and Sparks Justice Court” 
 
 Katy Simon, County Manager, said there were no departmental budget 
appeals at this time because the appeals that had been received were resolved. 
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12-428 AGENDA ITEM 15 – FINANCE 
 
Agenda Subject: “Status report and direction to staff on Fiscal Year 2012/2013 
recommended Final Budget--Finance. (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 Katy Simon, County Manager, thanked the budget team and the 
departments for their work in bringing forward a balanced budget that reflected the 
Commission’s policy direction and the desires of the public, while navigating a very 
difficult economic recession.  
  
 Alan Rosen, Budget Director, reviewed his PowerPoint Presentation, 
which highlighted Department Reductions, the General Fund (Year End vs. Next Year), 
the Revenue and Expenditure Assumptions, the Recommended Budget Impacts, and the 
Budget Survey Results. A copy of the presentation was placed on file with the Clerk. He 
said the recommended budget highlighted any changes made since April 24, 2012. He 
stated one of the changes was an increase in the recommended reduction for the Conflict 
Counsel and a lowering of the recommended reductions for the District Court and for the 
Reno Justice Court. He said the figures for Finance and the Medical Examiner included 
revenue enhancements that would offset the need for reductions. He stated the Sheriff’s 
20 FTE’s reflected a reduced vacancy pool and not actual decreases in positions. He said 
if agreements were reached with the employee associations, the impacts of the reductions 
could be reduced. He noted the Unassigned Fund Balance shown on the “General Fund 
(Year End vs. Next Year)” slide would be 8 percent, which was within the range set by 
the Board. 
 
 Mr. Rosen stated the budget survey was available to the public from April 
23 through May 8, 2012. He said even though the survey was not statistically valid, it did 
provide some idea of the citizens’ priorities. He noted the budget survey results never 
varied more than 1 percent from the actual allocations in the recommended budget, and 
the survey indicated 58 percent of the respondents favored a tax increase. He said the 
largest portion of the increase went to public safety, senior services, and public health.  
 
 Mr. Rosen stated staff was requesting direction from the Commission 
regarding any possible changes to the final budget. He said the public hearing on the final 
budget was scheduled for next Monday, May 21, 2012.  
 
 Commissioner Jung asked what would happen if the horrible reductions to 
the budget meant mandated service levels were not met. Ms. Simon said it had not been 
identified which departments had said they would not be able to meet their mandates, but 
concerns had been expressed. She stated in many cases it depended on what the mandate 
was because there were sanctions in statute regarding the failure to meet some mandates, 
but not others. She said the response times by Child Services was taken very seriously 
and would be met. She stated she would get back to the Commission with any 
information from the departments regarding any reductions that would mean a failure to 
meet mandates. She stated as a rule that would not be allowed to happen, but it created 
serious pressure on the rest of the organization. Commissioner Jung said she would like 
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to see the cost/benefit of any sanction. She stated if the sanction was diminutive, such as 
$15, she hoped that would be kept in mind when the decisions were being made. Ms. 
Simon stated there would be a legislative workshop next week; and the department heads 
were being asked to provide information on whether there were mandates that could not 
be met, were nonsensical, or no longer appropriate. 
 
 Commissioner Jung noted it was the Board’s policy to have an 8 to 10 
percent ending-fund balance, but what was the State’s requirement. Ms. Simon replied 
the statute required 4 percent, but the Government Finance Association’s 
recommendation was 16 percent. She said the County could not operate with only 4 
percent, because it provided less than two weeks of operating capital, particularly with 
the delay in getting the property tax revenues in during the summer months. She advised 
part of the County’s high bond rating was tied to keeping strong fund balances. She said 
it was the Commission’s policy to keep adequate fund balances, which allowed 30 days 
of operating capital. She stated clearly the County would like to have more operating 
capital behind it, but it was a balancing act because having more operating capital would 
require cutting services even further. Commissioner Jung felt this was important to note 
because of today’s Reno Gazette-Journal (RGJ) article about the ending-fund balances 
maintained by the municipalities. 
 
 Chairman Larkin stated the charges for services for each department was 
likened to robbing Peter to pay Paul. Ms. Simon explained the overhead costs were 
reflected and calculated for the departments funded from the General Fund to understand 
the full costs, but the money was not moved within the General Fund. She said 
departments funded from restricted and special revenues outside the General Fund were 
being charged.  
 
 Chairman Larkin asked if the agencies and municipalities the County had 
been subsidizing were being aggressively pursued. Ms. Simon stated in the County’s 
budget plan, the restricted funds were being charged for overhead costs over the next 
three years per the Commission’s direction. She said within the budgets, District Health 
and Senior Services would not be fully charged for their overhead this year because it 
would be too dramatic of an impact on them. She stated in terms of pursuing outside 
funding of overhead costs, those overhead costs were being captured wherever possible. 
She stated full funding was not being provided from every entity that owed the County 
money on a contract, nor was the funding for every grant that allowed indirect costs 
because many of them were already in place for the Federal Fiscal Year. She said the 
departments were directed to apply the indirect costs into their next budget cycle where 
allowed. Chairman Larkin asked when the schedule would be available for each agency 
that would to that. Ms. Simon said staff was asked to develop three-year financial plans 
for every department by December 31, 2012, but this year’s budget needed to be closed 
before developing those plans. She said staff intended to bring that information to the 
Commission by the fall. Chairman Larkin stated that would allow those conversations to 
happen in the normal budgeting process. He asked if there were rough estimates of what 
the outside agency subsidizes were. Ms. Simon said she would have to get back to the 
Commissioners on when that estimate would be available, because most of that would be 
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under grant funding. She stated there was $40 million in grants this year, and the 
departments needed to check to see what direct costs were allowable.  
 
 Commissioner Jung requested information on the change in the Conflict 
Counsel’s budget. John Berkich, Assistant County Manager, stated the budget for 
Washoe Legal Services Budget (WLS) proposed adopting a $3 filing fee, which was 
authorized in the last legislative session. He said the money was specifically for the legal 
representation of children in child care and would go to WLS. He stated the proposal was 
the County would implement that fee, and the estimate was it would generate 
approximately $300,000. He said the contract with WLS would be reduced by $213,000, 
which would net WLS $526,014; meaning the revenue for WLS would go up. He stated 
this reduced support of WLS by the General Fund, and the savings could be used to offset 
reductions for the Public Defender and the Alternate Public Defender. Otherwise, they 
would have to reduce the Family Court attorneys, which would cause the Court to make 
appointments resulting in a substantial cost increase to the County. He stated the 
appointed attorneys charged at the statutory rate of $100 per hour.  
 
10:59 a.m. Chairman Larkin left the meeting and Vice Chairperson Weber assumed 

the gavel. 
 
  Mr. Berkich said staff felt this proposal was a win-win and would allow 
WLS to hire another attorney to represent more children in foster care. He stated Clark 
County was contributing $480,000 from the General Fund in addition to the $3 fee. He 
said if the County did the same relative amount as Clark County, Washoe County would 
only be funding $100,000 instead of almost $250,000. He stated Washoe County 
continued to lead the State in this kind of service to the children in need in foster care.  
 
 Commissioner Humke asked who provided the estimate on how much the 
fee would generate. Mr. Berkich replied the estimate was provided by the County 
Recorder. He said she went back four to five years with her projections, which took into 
account the lower number of deals being experienced recently. He stated the actual 
amount of the revenue could go up if the economy improved, and all of the funds 
collected would be remitted to WLS per statute.  
 
 Commissioner Humke noted the estimate was 80 percent of the children in 
foster care were represented. Mr. Berkich said that was correct, and WLS could represent 
450 to 500 of the 600 children in foster care every day. Commissioner Humke asked why 
20 percent of the children were not represented. Mr. Berkich said the 120 CASA 
volunteers also assisted this particular population, even though they could not represent 
the children legally. He stated not all of the children in foster care needed legal 
representation, but it would certainly be ideal if they all received legal representation. He 
said the attempt was to provide legal representation to most children most in need and, 
with this plan, 500 out of 600 children would receive legal representation. Commissioner 
Humke said the proper venue to decide which children needed legal representation was 
with the court. Mr. Berkich said if there was any child in foster care that lacked legal 
representation, a judge would not hesitate to appoint legal counsel. Commissioner Humke 
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asked if it was a statutory responsibility to assign legal counsel for the children. Mr. 
Berkich said many in the legal profession believed it was a constitutional responsibility.  
 
 Commissioner Humke asked what the $213,000 would be used for. Mr. 
Berkich stated it would stay in the General Fund to offset the savings that would not be 
achieved by the Public Defender and the Alternate Public Defender, which had a target of 
$400,000. He said the $213,000 was a partial payment towards that amount, which would 
not be reduced otherwise. Commissioner Humke stated that was one way of excusing a 
cut they would have to make. Mr. Berkich said that was correct. He stated the attorneys 
had determined they were not obligated to provide legal representation to parents, so 
three to four attorneys in Family Court would be cut. He advised the issue was that would 
force the court to appoint attorneys, which would be very expensive. He stated this action 
would be an offset to that expense and the other $200,000 would be absorbed throughout 
the balance of the General Fund. Commissioner Humke said the Public Defender, the 
Alternate Public Defender, and possibly the Conflict Counsel would remain whole in the 
representation of the parents in Family Court. He believed a lot of the parents were 
subject to a termination of parental rights. Mr. Berkich said that was correct. The 
guidance from the court indicated an attorney was needed for those parents because that 
supported the concept of reunification to the largest possible extent.  
 
 Commissioner Humke said this was a pay us now or pay us later situation. 
He said when a social worker or a District Attorney suggested to a parent their parental 
rights needed to be terminated, first they participated in the permanency planning process 
to determine what would happen to those children long term and to see if some of the 
parents deficits could be cured. He stated the parent could appeal if it went all the way 
through to a termination of parental rights, but appeals cost money; and that was where 
another payment came in downstream. He felt to provide the parent representation was 
the best way to do it and would be considered a best practice by the Family Court. 
 
 Commissioner Jung asked if constitutionally the parents were 100 percent 
guaranteed legal representation. Paul Lipparelli, Legal Counsel, read Statute 432B.420. 
He stated appointment of an attorney lay in the hands of the court and not every case 
required an appointment. He said the point Mr. Berkich was trying to make was if a 
system was not in place to do this work, the appointment of counsel could become 
expensive very quickly.  
 
 Commissioner Jung asked what the United States Constitution had to say, 
how many other states did this, and where did Nevada rank. Mr. Lipparelli replied the 
Constitutional rights of parents and children was evolving, and he would hesitate to say 
there were clear Constitutional mandates. He said apart from that issue, the Legislature 
had paved the way for this through its passage of the statute. Commissioner Jung stated 
the statute only said may and not shall or must. Mr. Lipparelli said some of the 
appointments made were fairly fleeting, because long-term liberty was not at stake as it 
would be in a criminal case.  
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11:12 a.m.  Chairman Larkin returned to the meeting and assumed the gavel. 
Commissioner Weber left the meeting. 

 
 Commissioner Jung asked how many other states provided legal 
representation for children in foster care. Mr. Berkich believed 31 states did so. 
 
 Paul Elcano, WLS Executive Director, said constitutionally, it was an 
open question on whether or not parents or children were required to have counsel 
because virtually all of the states provided counsel for them. He noted the last time he 
checked only three to four states did not require children be represented by lawyers. He 
said he was disappointed the Manager’s Office compared Washoe County to Clark 
County, because their system had been a mess for years. He stated the Washoe County 
system was excellent, and he believed it might be the best in the country. He said the 
County was fortunate to have the quality of people it did representing the children. 
 
 Mr. Elcano said he was very disappointed the budget for the Conflict 
Counsel was approached the way it was. He stated he and Barbara Buckley went to the 
Legislature with the goal of representing all of the children. He said that meant having the 
intervention of a lawyer early on to determine if they needed representation and to what 
extent it was needed, rather than having that determination happen further down the road. 
He said the legislation was passed to improve the funding available to represent the 
children. He felt taking this money from the WLS contract was telling him not to go to 
the Legislature again; because any new money would not be subject to the normal budget 
cuts, but would be taken away and the contract further reduced. He stated WLS had 
always taken the position of being happy to take the same budget cuts as everyone else in 
their category. The WLS position was the ordinance should be a separate and distinct 
item from the budget talks, and the Board could enact it or not as the Board saw fit. He 
said inside the budget talks, WLS felt they should not be subjected to any different 
treatment than anybody else.  
 
 Mr. Elcano said his numbers, which might be slightly off because they 
were not updated daily, showed 665 children in foster care. He noted WLS represented 
40 percent of them, which would go up because a new lawyer had been hired. He said 
with the proposed approach, the number would go up to maybe 60 percent and not the 80 
mentioned earlier. He stated it was his opinion the children were constitutionally entitled 
to counsel, but there was no court opinion because the issue had not been litigated.  
 
 Mr. Elcano said the $200,000 was less than .1 percent of the County’s 
budget. He stated a 4.6 percent cut would cover the $200,000 as opposed to WLS having 
to take a 45.5 percent cut in the contract. He said it was difficult to know what the filing 
fee would generate, and his estimate at the time the legislation was passed was just over 
$200,000. He stated WLS had a bad experience in the past with required fees. He 
explained there was an increase in filing fees several years ago in the Justice Court, and 
the landlords started bundling documents under one filing fee. He said that meant WLS 
lost money as a result of the filing fee increase. He stated he did not trust the recording 
process to fund WLS consistently, nor did he trust the procedures that allowed for 
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recording documents to fund WLS if people bundled or started filing master deeds or 
master notices of foreclosure. He said if that occurred, the amount could go way down 
and WLS would end up losing money.  
 
 Mr. Elcano said he always considered what WLS did as a partnership with 
the County. He stated when it started, the contract amount was $80,000 and there was one 
lawyer. He said he went into the community and raised over $300,000 to support the 
contract, which currently funded approximately 55 percent of the WLS budget. He stated 
he went to the Legislature to become a bigger partner and that kind of participation on the 
part of WLS should not be penalized. He stated this action put a real damper on initiative 
and set a bad precedent. He stated if this were a normal budget cut, he would not have a 
quarrel with it, but it was not acceptable to take a certain source of funding away from 
WLS to support Public Defender positions that might or might not be subject to budget 
cuts. He said WLS felt it was entitled to being dealt with as part of an across the board 
budget item, especially considering the investment WLS made with its own money in the 
representation of children, which he believed was a Constitutional requirement on the 
states and on the counties.  
 
 Mr. Elcano said he submitted a memo to the Commissioners indicating the 
Early Case Resolution program, which had been carried solely on the shoulders of WLS 
for the last year and a half, was finally approved by the District Court and was scheduled 
to start July 1, 2012. He stated this program had done almost nothing for the financial 
situation of WLS. He said because WLS believed the program would improve justice and 
would provide significant savings to the County, it was still pursued in spite of the 
resistance by other legal service providers, the Supreme Court, the District Court, and the 
Justice Court. He stated he brought this up because those savings were not considered in 
the budget process. He said WLS took its end of the partnership seriously in helping the 
County deal with its problems. 
 
 Commissioner Jung asked how many responses to the statistically 
insignificant survey were received. Mr. Rosen replied there were approximately 583 
original respondents, but some were eliminated due to incorrect answers. He said those 
answers were discarded because no one wanted to guess on what the answer might have 
been, which would skew the results. Ms. Simon noted the statistically significant survey 
was conducted every two years and it was budgeted into the 2012/12 Fiscal Year.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 Arnie Maurins, Library Director, said he appreciated the opportunity to 
update the Board on the Library System’s budget planning efforts. He stated the Library 
System was aligning itself with the County’s goals of working towards sustainability and 
operating strategically and competitively, while maintaining the viability of library 
services throughout the County. He stated the question had been why he was discussing 
removing staff from the Duncan/Traner and the Verdi Community Libraries before 
County’s final budget was approved, before labor negotiations were completed, and 
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because of his statement that the closures would only be necessary if he lost the eight 
vacant positions.  
 
11:25 a.m. Commissioner Weber returned to the meeting.  
 
 Mr. Maurins said based on the outlook for the Library System’s revenues, 
the new rules for the Library Expansion Fund, the current and projected staffing levels, 
and the recommendations of the Citizens Advisory Committee on the future of the 
Library System; he concluded the redeployment of the staff from the two partnership 
libraries was necessary to avoid cutting hours at the larger branches and was critical to 
the sustainability of the Library System. 
 
 Mr. Maurins further explained the County’s five-year fiscal outlook 
included minimally increasing revenues for the Library System, along with flat revenues 
for the Expansion Fund. He stated there was only 12 years remaining in the Library 
Expansion Fund and, on a more immediate level, he needed to ensure the continued 
operation of the Northwest Library along with the continued funding for materials for the 
entire Library System, both of which resided almost 100 percent in the Expansion Fund. 
He said because projections indicated there would be no significant increases in either 
fund for many years, fiscal responsibility required transferring expenditures from the 
Expansion Fund to the General Fund. He stated even if he could retain the eight vacant 
positions, he would not seek to fill all of them due to the need to balance current service 
needs with the long-term health of the Library System. He said that balance depended in 
part on moving operating expenditures out of the Expansion Fund and into the General 
Fund budget when it could absorb them.  
 
 Mr. Maurins said he would fill the positions currently in the Expansion 
Fund or move part of the materials costs into slots in the General Fund currently occupied 
by the vacant positions, which would help to rebuild the Expansion Fund. He stated if the 
Library System was allowed to fill the remaining vacant General Fund positions, he 
would assign additional staff to libraries other than the partnership libraries.  
 
 Mr. Maurins explained at least four fulltime employees were expected to 
retire or resign by December 2012, and those employees provided direct public service as 
a part of their jobs. He stated he reappraised service needs at the larger branches and the 
two partnership libraries, and determined the 15-hours per week spent by staff at the two 
partnership libraries would be better utilized at the larger branches. He noted 41 percent 
of the Library System’s workforce was lost in the last five years, and he was no longer in 
a position to staff the 11 existing locations while still providing consistent, high-quality 
service to meet the broad range of needs at the larger branches.  
 
 Mr. Maurins stated the time and effort provided by the volunteers was 
very much appreciated, and over 15,000 hours of service were donated last year. He said 
currently there were over two volunteers for every paid employee; but for legal and 
practical reasons, volunteers could not be relied upon to keep the branches open.  
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 Mr. Maurins said closing Duncan/Traner and Verdi were consistent with 
the recommendations of the Citizen Advisory Committee regarding the future of the 
Library System. He advised there was a good working relationship with the Washoe 
County School District (WCSD), which included participating in many WCSD events 
and programs. He stated participating in these programs was becoming increasingly 
challenging with the continued reductions in staff and resources. He said consolidating 
the branches might allow more staff time to be devoted to those types of activities, which 
benefited many students in many schools.  
 
 Mr. Maurins said given all of the above, the withdrawal of County library 
services from the Duncan and Verdi schools should be seriously considered; and the 
school libraries at those two schools would continue to operate regardless of the County’s 
participation. He said the Library System’s mission would always be based on serving as 
much of Washoe County’s population as possible, but the reality was sacrifices in all 
County services were being made. He stated resources were being redeployed to avoid 
cutting hours at the most heavily used libraries, while working to develop a sustainable 
County department.  
 
 Commissioner Jung asked about the new budgetary rules regarding the 
Library Expansion Fund. Mr. Maurins said he was referring to the cost allocation of 
overhead to the Expansion Fund. Commissioner Jung asked how many staff operated 
Duncan/Traner. Mr. Maurins replied the same two staff members staffed both locations, 
and the hourly cost was in the $100-$150 range. He stated it was not about the per hour 
savings but he could not keep staffing 11 locations and provide adequate service at all of 
them with 41 percent of his staff gone. Commissioner Jung asked if this came from the 
management team or from the Board of Trustees. Mr. Maurins replied it was based on 
discussions with management staff and the recommendations by the Citizen Advisory 
Committee. Commissioner Jung stated she thought the Citizens Advisory Committee said 
to rethink the staffing at the two satellite libraries. Mr. Maurins said the recommendation 
was close or rethink, and options were being looked at to continue to provide some level 
of service without involving County staff.  
 
 Commissioner Jung said the Library System was in a horrible situation, 
but she believed the two community libraries were vitally important. She stated the 
Duncan/Traner site served one of the most deprived communities in the County, and it 
allowed students to use its computers to complete their school assignments. She urged 
Mr. Maurins to rethink the closings. She stated she would like to see the inner-city 
libraries stay open because the people living in the inner city did not have the same 
mobility as those citizens in the suburbs. Mr. Maurins said Duncan/Traner was two to 
three miles from the Downtown and the Sparks Libraries, and staff said many of the same 
people using Duncan/Traner were seen in those libraries. Commissioner Jung asked if 
there was bus service. Mr. Maurins replied he believed there was. Commissioner Jung 
said many people did not have the extra money needed to ride the bus. Mr. Maurins said 
there was an afterschool program at Duncan that did not turn anyone away, so there were 
resources available for the students after school.  
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 Commissioner Weber asked how the Verdi Community Library, which 
was a partnership between the County, the WCSD, and the Nevada Department of 
Wildlife (NDOW), was being dealt with. Mr. Maurins said staff met with all three 
partners and explained the fiscal reality of the situation. He stated the agreement that 
governed operations at both Verdi and Duncan/Traner stated any of the partners could 
only withdraw by June 30 of a given year and they had to give six months notice. He said 
the earliest the County could withdraw from the agreement would be June 30, 2013. He 
advised he asked NDOW and the WCSD for a waiver, but he had not yet received a 
response. Commissioner Weber asked if the school librarian had said she could dedicate 
time to staff the Verdi Library. Mr. Maurins stated she had said that, but that option 
would have to be worked out with the WCSD.  
 
 Commissioner Weber said taxpayer dollars built the buildings, and she felt 
there should be some obligation to use them. Mr. Maurins advised Verdi was built using 
money from the County, the WCSD, grant funding, and donations. He believed 
Duncan/Traner was built by a Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) and 
possibly County and WSCD monies. He understood Commissioner Weber’s point, but it 
was a matter of fiscal reality. Commissioner Weber felt it did not make sense to redeploy 
the Duncan/Traner staff when it was only for five hours a week. Mr. Maurins said the 
same two staff members who worked at Duncan/Traner and Verdi also worked at the 
Sparks Library, which was probably the busiest library in the system. He stated it was not 
just an issue of the hours staff was at the libraries, but was also an issue of the travel time 
and other ancillary time involved.  

 
 Commissioner Weber said this was why she wanted this Commission to 

be the Library board because, even though this Commission provided the funding, the 
Commissioners did not have the opportunity to voice their likes and dislikes about what 
was being done. She indicated she hoped everyone would go to the Library Board of 
Trustees to share these concerns with them. She said there was a very influential group of 
people who said they would help to keep the Verdi Library open no matter what it took to 
do so. She thanked Mr. Maurins and his staff for encouraging the volunteers to be 
involved and 15,000 hours was a lot of hours. Mr. Maurins said five years ago there were 
13 locations and 223 staff, which was down to 131 staff trying to keep 11 branches open. 

 
 Commissioner Breternitz said his focus had been on sustainability over the 

last three years. He stated in February 2012, the budget suggested making up a $16.8 
million deficit by taking $9.9 million in the form of departmental budget reductions or 
wage and benefit reductions, $3.3 million from the OPEB Trust, and $3.6 million from 
capital projects. He said the May 15, 2012 proposal had the same OPEB Trust funding 
reduction; a $3.5 million reduction to capital projects, accrued benefits, and contingency 
projects; $6.3 million in departmental reductions; and using $4.6 million of the ending-
fund balance. He said the current budget reductions were not sustainable, especially using 
the ending-fund balance. He stated he was concerned that the focus shifted from sharing 
the responsibility in making up the deficits. He advised the employees of local companies 
had been taking 30 to 40 percent pay cuts. He said nobody liked the situation they were 
in, but he had a difficult time understanding why everyone could not get together 
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regarding the budget. He noted the Sierra Fire Protection District (SFPD) employees did 
a great job working with the County on the SFPD’s budget. He stated he had a hard time 
supporting a budget where the deficit was being made up with elements that were not 
sustainable, because he felt that was setting a bad precedent.  

 
 Commissioner Weber asked Mr. Maurins to talk about sustainability. Mr. 

Maurins believed making this contraction could be sustained going forward if positions 
could be filled if they became vacant. Commissioner Weber asked how many employees 
the Library System had. Mr. Maurins said the there were 131 employees, but 15 to 20 
provided administrative support for the entire Library System. Commissioner Weber 
requested information regarding how many librarians and support personnel were at each 
branch and the hours. She stated she would like to see the branches open longer rather 
than maintaining service levels.  

 
 Ms. Simon said she wanted to reassure the Commissioners that staff 
specifically attempted to follow the Commissioner’s desire for a plan that provided for 
the sustainability of the County’s public services. She stated the OPEB Trust funding was 
approximately $6 million more than what was required for the annual cost, but was less 
than the full annual contribution required to fully fund the future liability. She said the 
investment in capital was increasing and there would be an item next week to add $6 
million over the next two years in capital funding as a result of the County’s settlement 
with the State regarding the property tax diversions. She said this budget had a fund 
balance that was 200 percent over what was required by State law, and the line was held 
on employee and retiree health insurance costs through negotiations with the associations. 
She stated an attempt was made to not undermine the provision of public services by 
using vacant positions to balance the deficit. She agreed with Commissioner Breternitz 
that the County should always reflect a sustainability approach and, based on the 
available resources, a diligent effort was made to bring forward a balanced strategy that 
promoted sustainability. She acknowledged it did not go as far as everyone wanted, but in 
every case staff tried to increase and improve sustainability with this budget.  
 
 Ms. Simon asked if there were changes to the recommended budget the 
Commission wanted made, staff needed to hear about those changes today so 
recalculations could be made prior to the final budget hearing. 
 
 Mr. Maurins said the question of access versus service was a question the 
Library Board of Trustees would decide, but Commissioner Weber or any other 
Commissioner could convey to the Trustees their opinion on that topic.  
 
 Commissioner Humke said he talked to Mr. Elcano, Mr. Schiller, Mr. 
Berkich, and the Chair. He said because of the uncertainty by WLS regarding the 
unproven new fee, the Chair suggested leaving the Conflict Counsel budget as it was and 
examining the actual revenue it was bringing in periodically throughout the year. He felt 
if that was done, that might satisfy Mr. Elcano for now. Ms. Simon clarified the 
suggestion was to adopt the budget as it was, but to have staff report to the Commission 
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on a regular basis regarding how the fee revenue was performing and, if adjustments 
were necessary, they could be made at that time. 
 
 Commissioner Breternitz said he had not changed his opinion about 
sharing the responsibility. He suspected the Commissioners did not have the appetite to 
direct the Manager to amend the proposed budget to include the sharing of the proposed 
deficit via wage and benefit reductions over the course of the next year. He said paying 
more than needed this year to the OPEB Trust was not speaking to the long term. He 
stated the amount was just a drop in the bucket because of the previous accumulation of 
debt and was just pushing the can down the road, which was not showing sound 
judgment.  
 
 Chairman Larkin asked if the Manager had enough information for 
Monday’s budget meeting. Ms. Simon said she believed it was the consensus of the 
Board the direction was not to make any changes to the Budget that would be brought 
before the Board on Monday, May 21, 2012. Chairman Larkin said that was what he 
understood.  
 
 Commissioner Weber felt further discussion was needed regarding what 
Commissioner Breternitz had been saying, because she thought he was right. Ms. Simon 
said she agreed with not kicking the can down the road as much as possible and staff had 
worked very hard at not doing that. She stated regarding the shared sacrifice, the County 
could not impose wage and benefit concessions because those concessions had to be 
negotiated with the associations. She said if the concessions were negotiated, it would 
provide for more sustainability with County services and would reduce the impacts 
elsewhere.  
 
12:02 p.m. The Board convened as the Board of Fire Commissioners (BOFC) for the 

Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District (TMFPD). 
 
1:27 p.m. The Board remained convened as the Board of Fire Commissioners for the 

Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District (TMFPD) and convened as the 
BOFC for the Sierra Fire Protection District (SFPD). 

 
2:23 p.m. The Board adjourned as the Board of Fire Commissioners (BOFC) for the 

Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District and remained convened as the 
BOFC for the Sierra Fire Protection District (SFPD).  

 
12-429 AGENDA ITEM 22 

 
Agenda Subject: “Possible Closed Session for the purpose of discussing labor 
negotiations with Washoe County, Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District and/or 
Sierra Fire Protection District per NRS 288.220. 

 
2:24 p.m.  On motion by Commissioner Jung, seconded by Commissioner Breternitz, 

which motion duly carried, it was ordered that the meeting recess to a 
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closed session for the purpose of discussing labor negotiations with 
Washoe County per NRS 288.220.  

 
5:00 p.m.  The Board reconvened as the Board of Fire Commissioners (BOFC) for 

the Sierra Fire Protection District (SFPD) with all members present. 
 
5:50 p.m. The Board adjourned as the Board of Fire Commissioners (BOFC) for the 

Sierra Fire Protection District (SFPD) and reconvened as the Board of 
County Commissioners with all members present. 

 
12-430 AGENDA ITEM 16 – SHERIFF 
 
Agenda Subject: “Recommendation to approve the request to increase authorized 
staffing for Washoe County Sheriff’s Office by six full-time Communication 
Specialists to support fire services dispatch; Fiscal Year 2012/13 estimated cost 
[$525,000] includes personnel salaries and benefits, overtime, travel and equipment; 
and if approved, direct Human Resources and Finance Department to make the 
appropriate personnel and budget adjustments--Sheriff. (All Commission 
Districts.)” 
 
 Katy Simon, County Manager, advised the cost of the six full-time 
Communication Specialists would be offset by the revenue received from the Fire 
Districts. 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 16 be approved and directed. 
 
12-431 AGENDA ITEM 17 – MANAGEMENT SERVICES 
 
Agenda Subject: “Update and discussion on the 2012 Nevada Legislative Interim 
Committees and Studies, legislation or legislative issues proposed by legislators, by 
Washoe County or by other entities permitted by the Nevada State Legislature to 
submit bill draft requests, or such legislative issues as may be deemed by the Chair 
or the Board to be of critical significance to Washoe County--Management Services.  
(All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 Katy Simon, County Manager, stated there was nothing to report, but the 
Legislative Workshop would be held on Monday, May 21, 2012 at 10:00 a.m. 
 
 Chairman Larkin asked what was happening with the consolidated tax (C-
tax). Ms. Simon said staff had been actively participating in a working group where the 
formal policies were being formulated, which would come forward as a consensus 
recommendation. She advised there had not been any recommendations that would be 
adverse to Washoe County’s interests.  
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 Chairman Larkin said there was a meeting a couple of weeks ago at Reno 
City Hall. Ms. Simon stated no policy recommendations were made at that time, and the 
meeting was simply a briefing regarding what was happening with the working group. 
Chairman Larkin asked what Legislators were involved. Ms. Simon said she would get 
the list for the Board. Chairman Larkin asked if the County’s legislative liaison should be 
watching a little closer and touching bases with Marilyn Kirkpatrick, Chair of the Interim 
Legislative Committee. Ms. Simon said the Chair had also been engaged with the 
County’s lobbyist and was waiting for the working group to present their consolidated 
report.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment and no action was 
taken on this item. 
 
12-432 AGENDA ITEM 18 – TREASURER 
 
Agenda Subject: “Update on Incline property tax refund process--Treasurer.” 
 
  Katy Simon, County Manager, said the Treasurer’s written report 
indicated the refunds were 23 percent complete with $17.5 million being refunded to 
date. 
 
 There was no public comment and no action taken on this item.  
 
12-433 AGENDA ITEM 19 – MANAGER 
 
Agenda Subject: “Update on status of Shared Services efforts and possible direction 
to staff--Manager. (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 Cory Casazza, Chief Information Management Officer, stated the May 21, 
2012 Shared Services meeting was canceled because the entities had scheduled budget 
hearings for that date. He noted the next meeting was scheduled for June 18, 2012, and he 
discussed the possible agenda items.  
 
 Mr. Casazza said the Regional Licensing and Permitting team established 
an executive committee, which had representatives from all three agencies and would be 
responsible for the high-level oversight of identifying a licensing and permitting 
application that all three agencies could use. He stated there would be a kickoff meeting 
on June 1, 2012 with all of the project’s working groups. He said they hoped to go out 
with a Request for Proposal (RFP) by the end of summer or early fall, and to implement 
the selected product by April 2013.  
 
 Mr. Casazza said dispatch for the Sheriff’s Office was now co-located in 
the City of Reno’s Emergency Communications (ECOMM) center and was in the process 
of going live.  
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 Commissioner Breternitz believed one of the key issues related to the 
ballot WC-2 question was whether or not the City of Reno was willing to participate with 
the County in funding the study. He said it would be nice to have it agendized as such. 
 
 There was no public comment and no action taken on this item.  
 
  PUBLIC HEARING  
 
12-434 AGENDA ITEM 20 – PUBLIC HEARING 
 
Agenda Subject: “Public hearing to consider all comments concerning a proposed 
amendment to the boundaries of the Groundwater Remediation District (Central 
Truckee Meadows Remediation District).” 
 
6:00 p.m.  Chairman Larkin opened the public hearing and called for public 

comment.  
 
 Katy Simon, County Manager, said every year the boundaries were 
amended to reflect any changes in the Groundwater Remediation District boundaries.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
12-435 AGENDA ITEM 20 – INTRODUCTION AND FIRST READING 
 
Agenda Subject: “Introduction and first reading of an Ordinance amending 
Ordinance No. 1000 in order to change the boundaries of District No. 24 
(Groundwater Remediation); and providing other matters relating thereto.  (Second 
reading and adoption to be set for June 12, 2012.)” 
 
  Nancy Parent, Chief Deputy Clerk, read the title for Bill No. 1668.  
 
  There was no response to the call for public comment.  
 
 Bill No. 1668, entitled, "AN ORDINANCE AMENDING 
ORDINANCE NO. 1000 IN ORDER TO CHANGE THE BOUNDARIES OF 
DISTRICT NO. 24 (GROUNDWATER REMEDIATION); AND PROVIDING 
OTHER MATTERS RELATING THERETO," was introduced by Commissioner 
Humke, and legal notice for final action of adoption was directed. It was noted that the 
public hearing and second reading of the Ordinance be set for June 12, 2012 at 6:00 p.m. 
 
12-436 AGENDA ITEM 20 – INTRODUCTION AND FIRST READING 
 
Agenda Subject: “Introduction and first reading of an Ordinance imposing a fee on 
the parcels of land in Washoe County, Nevada District No. 24 (Groundwater 
Remediation) to pay the costs of developing and carrying out a plan for 
remediation; and prescribing other matters relating thereto.  (Second reading and 
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adoption to be set for June 12, 2012.)--Community Services/Water Resources.  (All 
Commission Districts.)” 
 
  Nancy Parent, Chief Deputy Clerk, read the title for Bill No. 1669.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 Bill No. 1669, entitled, "AN ORDINANCE IMPOSING A FEE ON 
THE PARCELS OF LAND IN WASHOE COUNTY, NEVADA DISTRICT NO. 24 
(GROUNDWATER REMEDIATION) TO PAY THE COSTS OF DEVELOPING 
AND CARRYING OUT A PLAN FOR REMEDIATION; AND PRESCRIBING 
OTHER MATTERS RELATING THERETO," was introduced by Commissioner 
Jung, and legal notice for final action of adoption was directed. It was noted that the 
public hearing and second reading of the Ordinance be set for June 12, 2012 at 6:00 p.m. 

 
12-437 AGENDA ITEM 21 – REPORTS/UPDATES 
 
Agenda Subject: “Reports/updates from County Commission members concerning 
various boards/commissions they may be a member of or liaison to.” 

 
 Commissioner Weber stated she would not be able to attend the Nevada 
Works Board meeting on June 8, 2012. Commissioner Jung said she could not attend in 
Commissioner Weber’s place. Commissioner Weber stated she would see if staff could 
attend. She said at the North Valleys Citizen Advisory Board (CAB) meeting last night a 
piece of property surrounding the Cold Springs Fire Station was discussed. She stated the 
property was owned by Lifestyle Homes. She stated changing the zoning on that property 
was being discussed, and she wanted to talk with staff about coming up with some ideas 
for the property. 
 
 Commissioner Breternitz stated the North Tahoe Conservation District 
meeting was being held next Thursday. He said there would be a discussion on how to 
move forward as conservation funds were being diminished statewide. He stated the 
Tahoe Regional Planning Agency’s (TRPA) Governing Board meeting was being held 
this Wednesday and Thursday to receive comments on a draft Environmental Impact 
Statement (EIS) regarding the Regional Plan update, and things were progressing on 
schedule. He stated there was a West Truckee Meadows CAB meeting last night where 
Mr. Rosen made a presentation on the Fire budgets.  
 
 Commissioner Humke stated the East Washoe Valley CAB meeting was 
tonight. He said he wanted to question the Nevada Department of Transportation 
(NDOT) representatives regarding their obligation to do fire mitigation for the new 580 
freeway’s right-of-way.  
 
 Commissioner Jung reminded everyone the Library Board of Trustees 
would be meeting tomorrow at 4:00 p.m. at the Sierra View Library. She said on May 17, 
2012 she would be attending the Community Assistance Center (CAC) Transitional 
Governing Board meeting, as well as the regular meeting of the Regional Jobs Network.  
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 Chairman Larkin said on April 26, 2012 the County hosted ReCharge 
Nevada. He said there was a commitment to form an alliance with the Economic 
Development Authority of Western Nevada (EDAWN) and the Northern Nevada 
Development Authority (NNDA) to apply for money that would be available from the 
Governor’s Office. He asked if another Commissioner was available to attend the budget 
meeting of the Truckee Meadows Water Authority (TMWA), the Western Regional 
Water Commission (WRWC), and the Truckee River Flood Management Authority on 
Thursday at 10:00 a.m. Commissioner Humke volunteered. Commissioner Weber noted 
there would be a Reno-Sparks Convention and Visitors Authority (RSCVA) meeting at 
the same time. Commissioner Humke said he understood they would be serial meetings. 
Chairman Larkin said he would be attending the Regional Transportation Commission 
meeting on Friday.  
 
 Katy Simon, County Manager, advised she would be riding her bike to 
work tomorrow in honor of “Ride Your Bike to Work” week.  

 
12-438  AGENDA ITEM 24 – PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
Agenda Subject: “Public Comment. Comment heard under this item will be limited 
to two minutes per person and may pertain to matters both on and off the 
Commission agenda. The Commission will also hear public comment during 
individual action items, with comment limited to two minutes per person.  
Comments are to be made to the Commission as a whole.” 
 
 Layla Woods, five years old, said without the library kids would not be 
smart. She stated that was important to all the children, even her, because they needed to 
learn about math, science, and everything. She said she went to the library a lot with her 
Mom, Dad, and sister and she learned to read there. William Woods said his daughter 
spoke for him also. 
 
 Carlos Betton said the Duncan/Traner Community Library was an 
educational institution but, when the City or the County got in trouble, the teachers and 
libraries were first to take a hit. He stated that did not sit well with him. He said the next 
closest library to the Duncan/Traner Community Library was downtown. He stated the 
library at the school was needed by the community and gave the neighborhood children 
something to do; somewhere to go to expand their minds and to learn about other 
countries and people. He suggested the Commissioners visit the library to see what it was 
all about.  
 
 Katy Simon, County Manager, said the Commission was concerned about 
Library closures and had asked the Library Director to provide some alternatives to the 
closures. She stated the recommendation to close the community libraries was proposed 
by the Library Board of Trustees. She said they would be meeting at 4:00 p.m. tomorrow 
at the Sierra View Library.  
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 Mr. Betton submitted letters from the students who used the 
Duncan/Traner Community Library asking it remain open. The letters were placed on file 
with the Clerk. Commissioner Weber said it was important everyone who supported 
keeping the Libraries open attend tomorrow’s Library Board of Trustees meeting.  
 
 COMMUNICATIONS 
 
 The following communications and reports were received, duly noted, and 
ordered placed on file with the Clerk:  
 
12-439 Nevada Tahoe Conservation District filling of vacancy for Board of 

Supervisors, dated March 1, 2012. 
 
 QUARTERLY FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
 
12-440 Washoe County Sheriff’s Office – Fiscal Year 2010/11 – 4th Quarter 

Report of Civil fees and Commissions. 
 
12-441 Clerk of the Court – Quarter ending December 2011.  
 
12-442 County Clerk’s Quarterly Financial Statement – 3rd Quarter Fiscal Year 

2011/12. 
 
 BUDGETS – FISCAL YEAR 2012/13 
 
12-443 City of Sparks, Redevelopment Agency 1 and Redevelopment Agency 2 -  

Tentative Budgets.  
 
12-444 Verdi Television District – Final Budget. 
 
12-445 Washoe County School District – Tentative Budget. 
 
12-446 Reno-Sparks Convention and Visitors Authority – Tentative Budget. 
 
12-447 Palomino Valley General Improvement District – Final Budget. 
 
12-448 The Sierra Fire Protection District – Tentative Budget. 
 
12-449 The Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District – Tentative Budget. 
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 * * * * * * * * * * 
 
6:14 p.m. There being no further business to discuss, on motion by Commissioner 
Jung, seconded by Commissioner Weber, the meeting was adjourned without opposition.  
 
 
 
 
      _____________________________ 
      ROBERT M. LARKIN, Chairman 
      Washoe County Commission 
ATTEST:  
 
 
 
 
__________________________ 
AMY HARVEY, County Clerk and 
Clerk of the Board of County Commissioners 
 
Minutes Prepared by: 
Jan Frazzetta, Deputy County Clerk  
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